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Dear Chairman Roe: 

Thank you for your invitation to submit a statement for the record on scientific research regarding the potential 
long-term health effects of burn pit exposure among veterans and, in particular, the use and effectiveness of the 
Airborne Hazards and Open Burn Pit (AH&OBP) registry that Congress mandated that VA create in 2013. 

As you know, The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine released the report Assessment of the 
Department of Veterans Affairs Airborne Hazards and Open Burn Pit Registry on February 28, 2017. The report was 
written by a committee of experts assembled by the National Academies in response to a request by the US 
Department of Veterans Affairs (VA), who were fulfilling a provision of Public Law 112-260, Section 201 mandating 
a study. VA sponsored the effort but, other than defining its statement of task at the beginning of the study, had no 
influence on the content of the report. 

The report offered several observations concerning how the AH&OBP Registry questionnaire collects information 
and recommended changes intended to improve and streamline it. It noted, though, that registries like the 
AH&OBP that rely on voluntary involvement and self-reported information on exposures and health outcomes are 
not suitable for assessing the health effects of exposure due to respondents’ selective participation, inaccurate 
recall, or inadvertent or intentional under- or overestimation. Such registries are thus an intrinsically poor source 
of information on exposures, health outcomes, and possible associations among these events. The report also 
concluded that, given these inherent weaknesses, the best use of the AH&OBP Registry is as a means for the eligible 
population to document their concerns of health problems that may have resulted from their service, bring those 
concerns to the attention of VA and their health care providers, and supply VA with a roster of people who are 
interested in burn pit exposure issues. 

I have attached a summary of the report for your reference. The entire document may be downloaded in PDF 
format without cost by anyone via links available at the following URL: 
https://www.nap.edu/catalog/23677/assessment-of-the-department-of-veterans-affairs-airborne-hazards-and-
open-burn-pit-registry 

The National Academies would be pleased to answer questions the subcommittee may have concerning this work 
and assist in any other ways requested. 

 
Victor J. Dzau, M.D. 
President, National Academy of Medicine 
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